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Notes from Meeting with FERC Commissioners

February 14, 2005

Schedule

On Monday, February 14, 2005, Rae McQuade, Michael Desselle, Mark Maassel, Joe Stepenovitch and James Cargas held three meetings at FERC offices in Washington, DC.  The first meeting was with Chairman Pat Wood III, Commissioner Nora Brownell, Marv Rosenberg and Michael Goldenberg.  The second was with Commissioner Joseph Kelliher and Nils Nichols.  The third was with Marv Rosenberg, Michael Goldenberg and Kay Morice.  Commissioner Kelly’s schedule did not permit a similar meeting.

The meetings were requested by Chairman Wood and Commissioner Brownell in the FERC Open Meeting on December 15, 2004.  In that meeting, Chairman Wood summarized NAESB’s initiation of efforts to develop energy day standards by June 1, 2005.  Commissioner Brownell requested regular updates on these efforts prior to the deadline.  The meetings on February 14 provided the commissioners with the requested update and touched on other activities underway at NAESB.  The following notes are from the meetings.

Discussion Notes

Energy Day
Each meeting began with a clarification that the phrase “energy day” is an umbrella term for considering standards in several areas reflecting 3 requests (R04016, R04020 and R04021) including energy day, timelines and schedules for the nominations and scheduling of natural gas and timelines and schedules for the electric market, and the daily operational communications between power plant operators and pipelines. Standards could be developed in some, all of these areas or even other areas.
The history of the Gas-Electric Coordination Task Force (GECTF) and its list of discussion points were reviewed.  The Energy Day Subcommittee has decided to pursue the communications request (R04021) first.  The request was submitted by Cross Country Pipelines, Natural Gas Pipeline of America and Salt River Project.  While gas and electric industry participants in the Energy Day subcommittee were unable to reach a definitive problem statement, they did determine that it was best to address the communication standards first (R04021) which may lead to resolution of most issues.  

There are three general aspects to the communications standards currently being discussed:

1. Communications between pipelines and power generation facilities for scheduled flow of gas (Submitted by NGPL).

2. Communications between pipelines and power generation facilities for unscheduled flow of gas (Submitted by TVA).

3. Communications between pipelines and power generation facilities for unscheduled flow of gas in extreme conditions (Prepared from a ISO-NE presentation).

The group has a very aggressive schedule, meeting every other week for two-day meetings for the next several months.  With this schedule, NAESB is planning to complete the communications standards out of committee by the FERC’s June 1, 2005 deadline.

The on-going efforts of the board-level Gas-Electric Interdependency Committee (GEIC) were also discussed.

The Commissioners were thanked for Rick Miles’ efforts as a facilitator and Marv Rosenberg’s guidance and input at the meetings themselves.

Each of the Commissioners was appreciative of the update on NAESB’s efforts and looked forward to continued progress.  They were supportive of our direction.

Version 0/1 
The Commissioners were thanked for the guidance provided by Michael Goldenberg on NAESB’s submittal of the wholesale electric standards.  It was noted that comments may be forthcoming to FERC as they release the NOPR that are related to waivers that entities have received from NERC which are not reflected in the Version 0 business practices contained in our filing.  

The underlying principle for the filing was an agreement that NAESB and NERC reflect the reliability principles as they are today with changes only to make the language more direct and reflective of the functional model.  As such the waivers of current existing policies were not included in our Version 0 filing.  As we receive requests to modify the standards to reflect these changes, they will receive the highest priority.

The items not included in the Version 0 submission were listed and were coordinated with Michael Goldenberg prior to the submittal: 

1. The Funds Transfer Agency Agreement (FTAA) was not included since it is a contract addendum that applies primarily to non-jurisdictional entities.

2. The Transmission Load Relief (TLR) standard developed by NAESB was not included since it is identical to the NERC TLR reliability standard that NERC was going to file at the FERC to replace its existing TLR tariff provisions.  There was insufficient time to separate the business practice elements out of the existing TLR provisions and consequently NERC and NAESB agreed to form a joint TLR Version “1” task force (whose work has already begun) to separate the business practice elements from the reliability components of the identical Version 0 standard each organization adopted with a goal to retire TLR version 0 before year-end 2005. 

3. NAESB’s Coordinate Interchange Business Practice (CIBP) Standard Version 1 which was adopted prior to the development of either organizations Version 0 CIBP standard.   Enhancements made to the CIBP Version 0 will require further coordinated modifications between NERC and NAESB and hence will be submitted at a later time. 

OASIS 1A/2 
We noted that the organization was in the process of actively amending the OASIS standards as described in our OASIS 1A effort.  On March 29, we will have a meeting in the FERC building to determine how to proceed with OASIS 2 – reflective of the existing ANOPR issued in 2000.  The purpose of that meeting is to reevaluate the expectations for OASIS 2 modifications and to ensure the coordination of such efforts with NERC, the ISO/RTOs and EPRI. Marv Rosenberg has been very helpful is setting this meeting up and in providing input to this working group.  

Both Chairman Wood and Commissioner Brownell observed that this work is important to support the marketplace as it has evolved since the issuance of the OASIS 2 ANOPR.  They look forward to further reports on the progress of OASIS 2.  

Gas Quality 
Part A of the gas quality request (R04035) is complete and filed.  The Board determined that additional work on this request (Parts B and C) would not begin until after the efforts of the Natural Gas Council and other groups had completed.  We understand that the NGC will present these reports at a FERC meeting on March 2.

Should the Commission expect additional efforts from NAESB in developing gas quality standards, we understand that there is the potential for several economic and policy decisions to remain unanswered at this time, and we asked that they give guidance in their requests.  The organization and its resources are currently fully focused on gas-electric interdependency and the June 1 date for a report to the FERC.


The commissioners were understanding of our current direction.

Membership issues
We explained that the participation in NAESB is increasing but our membership is decreasing.  WEQ has declined from 175 to 132.  Retail has decreased from 42 each to 32 each, and WGQ has declined from 130 to 122.  The number of meetings and calls has increased and number of participants in those meetings including non-members has increased. We are working within a Board committee to increase membership.


Similarly, we are holding a meeting for the WEQ to discuss where RROs and service entities would join (February 17).  The determinations reached may also address involvement for RTOs and ISOs, although we hold a letter from the ISO-RTO Council noting that they are not seeking specific segments, Board or EC seats for themselves.  The upcoming meeting is a repeat of a meeting held in October.  It is being held as a result of a membership challenge.  Again Rick Miles has graciously agreed to facilitate the meeting.  

Summary:
The commissioners look forward to future updates on the energy day efforts and did not raise objections about our direction and focus on communications.

It was suggested that the energy day efforts may benefit from either a technical conference, or from FERC hosting a regularly scheduled meeting at its offices and noticing it in the Federal Register.

From the meetings, we took away the impression that we should move forward with OASIS 2.

The Commissioners understood the strain on resources if we undertook further work on gas quality while still working towards a June 1 deadline for energy day.

They looked forward to further update on all topics noted above:  Energy Day, OASIS, Gas Quality, Membership, Version 0 and Version 1.
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